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The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Offices of the Student Body President and Speaker of Student Congress
 Box 47, Carolina Union

 Chapel Hill, NC 27599-5210

 (919) 962-5201/(fax) 962-4723


DRAFT!
To the President of the Carolina Athletic Association, the Student Congress, members of the Executive Branch, and the student body:

In recent months, the Carolina Athletic Association (CAA) has come under fire from several students for issues concerning homecoming, ticket distribution, financial accountability, and general organizational responsibility.  Below, we, Student Body President Matt Calabria and Speaker of Student Congress Charlie Anderson, summarize what we perceive to be the specific concerns that have arisen.  We then propose solutions to these problems.  While we stand by our proposals, it should be noted that they are merely suggestions to be evaluated in upcoming meetings.
Problem 1 – Homecoming: 
1. The opinion of the student body and its representatives was not adequately solicited in the selection of Sister Hazel as the homecoming band.

· This problem is two-fold.  First, the cabinet for CAA, which includes the Homecoming Chair and Homecoming Committee, had not even been selected before there was momentum toward bringing Sister Hazel for Homecoming.  The CAA Cabinet generally is charged with the duty of planning the event, the biggest part of which is the concert.  Unfortunately, without a chance to participate in the process, they were undercut as representatives of the student body.

· Second, the opinion of the greater student body was not taken into account, with the exception of two forums which each had an attendance of “about eight people” according to CAA President William Keith.  Furthermore, at these forums, students were not asked to suggest bands, but rather presented with Sister Hazel and asked for objections.  When the small group acquiesced, CAA President Keith took this as a mandate from the student body to commence planning the concert with Sister Hazel as the band.

· This disregard for student opinion calls into question the motives of CAA and allows for massive amounts of money to be targeted towards groups who have little more than the approval of the CAA President.
2. After selection of Sister Hazel as the Homecoming Band, CAA handled the contract process and the event planning in a reckless manner.

· Prior to signing a contract with Sister Hazel, CAA already began advertising their concert via flyers posted on the door of their office, and an article in the Daily Tarheel (April 15, 2004) entitled “CAA draws up Homecoming plans.” By announcing the plans prior to signing the band, CAA created expectations that it would have to meet, thereby discarding any opportunity for leverage in negotiations.
· The price tag for the band initially was $20,000, a gross overpayment for a band whose market value is about half that amount.  The Lincoln Theater in Raleigh paid $9,000 for Sister Hazel in February.
· Had Sister Hazel come as planned, students still would have had to pay $35 per ticket and CAA would still not have recovered cost even had the show sold out (including production and advertisement costs).
· Peripheral costs related to security and sound setup for the Great Hall began to approach $10,000, a price which caught the CAA officers off guard.
3. Members of the Carolina Athletic Association with reasonable objections to the handling of the Homecoming Concert were not allowed to voice their dissension adequately. 

· Although a reasonably similar process to the Student Body President’s officer selection exists for the CAA President in the Student Code, this process has not been followed over the past few years.  This has allowed for a mentality that the CAA President is unchecked in his or her power as the leader of CAA.  
· Early on in the process of planning the Homecoming Concert, the CAA Treasurer, who had prior experience planning the concert, attempted to encourage debate over how to better go about choosing and securing the band.  While in an open meeting with the CAA cabinet, she encouraged the President to allow for a vote of present members to determine general sentiments on how the Homecoming Band contract was being handled.  However, she was silenced in the meeting, no vote was taken, and she was later threatened with removal.
· Without checks on the CAA President’s power, he or she has complete domain over the function of CAA.
Solutions to Problem 1:
1. Soliciting Student Input

· Code Revisions can ensure that the appropriate cabinet appointees are selected prior to beginning the Homecoming process.

· Enforcing the selection committee process will allow for checks on the CAA President’s appointment power, thereby ensuring a more independently sound 
officer corps.

· CAA can be required to solicit student input by getting together a list of possible bands (much like the Senior Class Officers do with Commencement Speakers) and then have students vote online between the 10 or so most popular and feasible suggestions.  This in no way will bind the CAA to the poll winner, but rather will be a way to gauge student support, or lack thereof, for certain bands.

2. Planning the Concert

· While CAA should still handle much of the logistical periphery of Homecoming week and coordinate student input aspects of Homecoming, a more accountable and seasoned organization should handle the major expenditures of the event.

· Quite simply, the Carolina Union Activities Board (CUAB) is much more specialized to handle the planning of a large-scale event like the Homecoming concert than CAA.  CUAB handles similar events to the concert at least once a year, and has the further support of Union employees and the oversight and guidance of the Board of Directors.

· For evidence of CUAB’s ability to handle large event planning, look no further than the booking of Joe Legend, the artist replacing Sister Hazel as the main act during Homecoming week this year.  After hearing that the Sister Hazel show fell through ,the CUAB planned this act in a window of a few weeks..

· Alternative:  CAA would still have control over Homecoming, but would report to the Finance Committee and Full Congress their plans for the event prior to locking down any groups or signing any contracts.  (This may cause logistical problems due to a need to do much of the planning over the summer or late in the Spring semester.)

· Alternative: Handle the process through an external committee, co-chaired by a Student Homecoming Chair and a GAA representative, featuring at least 60% students appointed from all relevant parts of campus (Student Gov’t, IFC, CAA, etc.). Have the logistics run through CUAB.

3. Checks on the CAA President and CAA in general

· The CAA President shall present a budget to Congress including all projected expenditures at the beginning of each term (April).

· All CAA expenditures exceeding $100/$200/$300
 must be reviewed by Student Body Treasurer and/or Finance Committee Chair prior to expense.  If they see a problem, have it referred the Finance Committee of Student Congress and on to Full Congress
.

· Enforce the requirement that Congress approve the ticket policy. Congress should also require each new CAA President to present his or her ticket policy in March, immediately following the election. This will avoid promised tickets from being legislated out by Congress.

· Enforce the use of a Selection Committee to pare down list of applicants for officer positions.  Leave the CAA president the option of three choices recommended in priority order by the Selection Committee.  If the CAA President picks someone other than the top recommendation, he or she must justify the selection to Congress during the approval process.

· Alternative: The CAA President shall be elected to serve as a special assistant to the Student Body President (similar to GPSF President) with an understood autonomy granted to CAA, except in the case of a serious misjudgment which can be overruled by President.

Problem 2 – Ticket Distribution:
The Carolina Athletic Association reserves for its members over three times the number of tickets allowed by the Student Code, constituting a violation of both the Student Code and the Honor Code (over 120 tickets reserved; only 40 allowed).

Solution to Problem 2:
Student Congress should change the Student Code to allow CAA to reserve a greater number of tickets for its members.  CAA may then use those tickets as the CAA President sees fit to compensate its members for the work they put into the activities of CAA. We believe an appropriate number of tickets would likely fall within the range of 60 to 80.  CAA officials must then strictly adhere to the new maximum of discretionary reserve tickets on penalty of Honor Court charges.  Student Congress should also periodically request reports on CAA’s use of tickets.
Problem 3 – Management:
CAA has not been financially or operationally responsible for its expenditures and is not spending money in a way consistent with the spirit of the Student Code.  The legislative and executive branches of Student Government only have four mechanisms though which to hold CAA accountable: (1) Student Congress may impeach the CAA President; (2) the executive and legislative branches may pass legislation to govern the CAA Constitution; (3) the legislative branch approves CAA’s ticket distribution policy on a yearly basis; and (4) the legislative and executive branches may allocate money from the Student Government fee to CAA and control its use within the bounds of the Student Code.  
Not governed by these regulations is the use of funds from sources other than the Student Activity Fee, such as monies from the Athletic Department and generated funds.  In these cases, CAA has allocated and used funding for purposes we consider to be inappropriate.  First, the CAA President used its resources to select a Homecoming band without proper financial consideration (this is discussed in another section).  Second, CAA spent several thousands of dollars on individual gain for its members.  Expenditures included retreats for several committees that required paid lodging at the North Carolina coast, food and refreshments, and dinners at relatively expensive restaurants (reports have included the purchase of lobster and steak dinners).  

Some CAA members have wrongly claimed that such personal benefits for members within the CAA are necessary to maintain its numbers and the time commitment of its membership.  However, the continual existence of hundreds of dedicated volunteers in Student Government and other campus organizations shows that the perks provided currently are unnecessary.  Perhaps some levels of particular types of compensation are necessary, but there is no adequate justification for the expenditures at present. (Could you note that basketball tickets are already, in many ways, a form of compensation?)
It should be noted that these have not been problems just for the current CAA administration; rather they are rooted in a tradition of waste and inefficiency that spans several administrations.

Solution to Problem 3:

Since no single solution will solve all of the concerns listed above, there is a variety of potential solutions to be considered.  Ultimately, a combination of solutions will be appropriate.  Here are possible solutions that we propose for consideration:

1. Make CAA structurally more accountable to the legislative and executive branches.  To do so, we propose changing the Student Code so that the CAA President is officially a special assistant to the Student Body President and may ultimately be checked by him or her.  This would preserve the separation of powers by keeping the accountability structure within the executive branch but allow for a great deal of flexibility.  A possible addition to this proposal would be to appoint the CAA President by a committee similar to that which appoints the Student Body Vice President, which would allow those with a great deal of Student Government knowledge to choose the most qualified candidate. 
2. Require CAA to submit its budget to the Student Body Treasurer and/or Student Congress. A review by those charged with managing the student body’s money would create substantial and necessary oversight.
Anyone with questions concerning these proposals may contact Matt Calabria at Calabria@email.unc.edu or Charlie Anderson canderso@email.unc.edu.  We can also be reached at the Student Government office at (919) 962-5202.

Respectfully,

Matt Calabria





Charlie Anderson

Student Body President



Speaker of Student Congress

�Awkward. Is this what you mean?


�Which is it? Do you mean leave this for congress to decide?


�Shouldn’t the budget be referred to Congress anyway?
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